
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
Governor Daniel McKee 
Rhode Island State House 
Providence, RI 02903 
 
January 18, 2023 
 
 
Dear Governor McKee, 
 

Thank you for highlighting the issue of litter and marine debris in your State of the State 
address to the General Assembly last night. Despite decades of anti-littering efforts and an 
increase in access to single-stream recycling in the state, litter and marine debris continue to be 
a persistent and growing environmental problem, both along the shore and in our inland 
communities. This pollution is not only unsightly but it degrades water quality, fouls our 
beaches and coastal habitats, is ingested by shorebirds and marine life, creates more work for 
cities and towns, and impacts businesses dependent on a clean and healthy environment. 

 
The organizations cosigning this letter have worked for decades to educate the public 

about the importance of proper waste disposal; some of us additionally lead volunteer 
cleanups. While these efforts have had – and continue to have – a positive impact on the 
problem, public education and volunteer cleanups are not enough to adequately address the 
problem. We also need to adopt laws and regulations that have been proven to be effective in 
reducing litter and improving recycling. That’s why we will be asking the General Assembly 
this year to pass a container deposit law (a.k.a. “Bottle Bill”) which is the single most 
impactful policy we can adopt to reduce litter in the state. We hope that you will support this 
effort. 

 



Beverage containers are one of the biggest contributors to litter and marine debris in 
Rhode Island, (with plastic beverage containers being particularly problematic.) For example, 
during the 2021 International Coastal Cleanup, volunteers removed over 31,000 beverage 
containers from our shore. And more recently, volunteers with Friends of the Saugatucket 
collected over 5,000 miniature alcohol containers (a.k.a. “nips”) in just twenty days.  

 
Most of our neighboring states (MA, CT, NY, ME, VT) have had container deposit laws on 

the books for decades, which means that we have the benefit of their evidence to understand 
how laws, like the Bottle Bill, work. A study by the Container Recycling Institute of the effects of 
“bottle bills” when first adopted in the U.S. showed a consistent 70-84% reduction in beverage 
container litter and a 34-47% reduction in total litter.1 In addition to their efficacy in reducing 
litter, recycling rates for glass, aluminum, and PET plastic in states with deposit return systems 
are more than double the rates in states without one, and their litter rates are 30% lower.2 
 
 A deposit return system would have minimal impact on the state budget, and achieve 
far greater results than litter pickup programs. Bottle bills have been shown to benefit local 
economies by reducing waste management costs for cities and towns, and creating jobs in 
retail, distribution and recycling. Furthermore, deposit return systems complement existing 
curbside recycling programs. We are confident that Rhode Island can learn from the highest-
performing deposit return systems and design a system that will serve as a model for the rest of 
the country. 
 

Thank you again for making the issue of litter a priority. Our organizations look forward 
to working with you and your administration to support initiatives and policies that reduce 
pollution, combat litter and improve recycling. We would be happy to meet at your 
convenience to discuss our ideas in more detail. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Jed Thorp      Topher Hamblett 
R.I. State Director     Director of Advocacy 
Clean Water Action     Save The Bay 
 
Darréll Brown      Max Kraimer 
Vice President, Rhode Island    Strategic Partnerships Manager 
Conservation Law Foundation   Clean Ocean Access 
 

                                                            
1 “Bottle Bill Resource Guide: Litter Studies in Bottle Bill States.” Container Recycling Institute. 
https://www.bottlebill.org/index.php/benefits-of-bottle-bills/litter-studies-in-bottle-bill-states  
2 2020 National Litter Study: Summary Report. Keep America Beautiful. May 2021. https://kab.org/wp-
content/uploads/2021/05/Litter-Study-Summary-Report-May-2021_final_05172021.pdf  

https://www.bottlebill.org/index.php/benefits-of-bottle-bills/litter-studies-in-bottle-bill-states
https://kab.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Litter-Study-Summary-Report-May-2021_final_05172021.pdf
https://kab.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Litter-Study-Summary-Report-May-2021_final_05172021.pdf


Kevin Budris      Priscilla de la Cruz 
Senior Counsel & Program Director   Senior Director of Government Affairs, 
Just Zero      Audubon Society of Rhode Island 
       & President, Environmental Council of R.I. 
 
Clare Brown      Jenny Weiting 
Events and Advocacy Coordinator   Zero Waste Providence 
Woonasquatucket River Watershed Council 
 
Mary Lou Nicholson 
Be The Solution to Pollution 
 
 
Cc:  President Dominick Ruggerio, R.I. Senate 
 Speaker Joseph Shekarchi, R.I. House 


